

# Agenda

# **Employment panel**

Date: Wednesday 12 August 2020

Time: **2.30 pm** 

Place: Online meeting

Notes: This meeting will be streamed live on the Herefordshire Council

YouTube channel. A recording will be made available shortly after

the meeting has concluded.

www.youtube.com/HerefordshireCouncil.

For any further information please contact:

Sarah Buffrey, democratic services officer

Tel: 01432 260176

Email: sarah.buffrey@herefordshire.gov.uk

If you would like help to understand this document, or would like it in another format, please call Sarah Buffrey, democratic services officer on 01432 260176 or e-mail sarah.buffrey@herefordshire.gov.uk in advance of the meeting.

# Agenda for the meeting of the Employment panel

Membership

Chairperson Councillor David Hitchiner Vice-Chairperson Councillor Tony Johnson

Councillor Ellie Chowns Councillor Liz Harvey Councillor Terry James Herefordshire Council 12 AUGUST 2020

#### **Agenda**

#### **Pages**

#### 1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

To receive any apologies for absence.

#### 2. NAMED SUBSTITUTES (IF ANY)

To receive details of any member nominated to attend the meeting in place of a member of the panel.

#### 3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To receive declarations of interests in respect of Schedule 1, Schedule 2 or Other Interests from members of the committee in respect of items on the agenda.

**4. MINUTES** 7 - 10

To approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on 13 January 2020.

#### 5. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

To receive any written questions from members of the public.

Details of the scheme and related guidance are available here:

https://www.herefordshire.gov.uk/info/200148/your council/61/get involved

Please submit questions to councillorservices@herefordshire.gov.uk

Deadline for receipt of questions is 5.00 pm on 6 August 2020 (3 clear working days from date of meeting).

Accepted questions and answers will be published as a supplement prior to the meeting.

#### 6. QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS

To receive any written questions from councillors.

Please submit questions to councillorservices@herefordshire.gov.uk

Deadline for receipt of questions is 5.00 pm on 6 August 2020 (3 clear working days from date of meeting).

Accepted questions and answers will be published as a supplement prior to the meeting.

#### 7. **HOME WORKING** 11 - 20

To seek the views of employment panel on the proposal to offer some staff the opportunity to move to home working contracts.

# The Public's Rights to Information and Attendance at Meetings

Due to the current COVID-19 pandemic Herefordshire Council will be holding remote meetings in accordance with the latest regulations. Details of how to observe virtual meetings are set out below. Access to agenda, minutes, decision notices and other documents will be via the Herefordshire Council website or by contacting the Governance Support Team on 01432 260201 / 261699 or at governancesupportteam@herefordshire.gov.uk

#### YOU HAVE A RIGHT TO: -

- Attend all Council, Cabinet, Committee and Sub-Committee meetings unless the business to be transacted would disclose 'confidential' or 'exempt' information.
- Inspect agenda and public reports at least five clear days before the date of the meeting.
- Inspect minutes of the Council and all Committees and Sub-Committees and written statements of decisions taken by the Cabinet or individual Cabinet Members for up to six years following a meeting.
- Inspect background papers used in the preparation of public reports for a period of up to four years from the date of the meeting. (A list of the background papers to a report is given at the end of each report). A background paper is a document on which the officer has relied in writing the report and which otherwise is not available to the public.
- Access to a public register stating the names, addresses and wards of all Councillors with details of the membership of Cabinet and of all Committees and Sub-Committees.
- Have access to a list specifying those powers on which the Council have delegated decision making to their officers identifying the officers concerned by title.
- Copy any of the documents mentioned above to which you have a right of access, subject to a reasonable charge (20p per sheet subject to a maximum of £5.00 per agenda plus a nominal fee of £1.50 for postage).
- Access to this summary of your rights as members of the public to attend meetings of the Council, Cabinet, Committees and Sub-Committees and to inspect and copy documents.

# **Observing meetings**

Meetings will be streamed live on the Herefordshire Council YouTube Channel at <a href="https://www.youtube.com/HerefordshireCouncil">https://www.youtube.com/HerefordshireCouncil</a>. The recording of the meeting will be available shortly after the meeting has concluded.

# Recording of this meeting

Please note that filming, photography and recording of this meeting is permitted provided that it does not disrupt the business of the meeting.

Members of the public are advised that if you do not wish to be filmed or photographed you should let the governance services team know before the meeting starts so that anyone who intends filming or photographing the meeting can be made aware.

The reporting of meetings is subject to the law and it is the responsibility of those doing the reporting to ensure that they comply.

The council is making an official recording of this public meeting. These recordings form part of the public record of the meeting and are made available for members of the public via the council's web-site.



# Minutes of the meeting of Employment panel held at Committee Room 1, Shire Hall, St. Peter's Square, Hereford on Monday 13 January 2020 at 10.00 am

Present: Councillor David Hitchiner (chairperson)

Councillor Tony Johnson (vice-chairperson)

**Councillors: Liz Harvey and Terry James** 

Officers: Assistant director, people

#### 16. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

No apologies were received from members of the panel.

#### 17. NAMED SUBSTITUTES (IF ANY)

There were no named substitutes.

#### 18. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

#### 19. MINUTES

#### **RESOLVED:**

that the minutes of the meeting of 3 December 2019 be approved as a correct record and signed by the chairperson.

#### 20. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no questions from members of the public.

#### 21. QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS

There were no questions from councillors.

#### 22. PAY POLICY STATEMENT

The assistant director people introduced the report, noting that the pay policy statement was an annual requirement and that there had been no significant changes to the policy. The panel was required to consider the draft statement and make recommendation to Council for its adoption.

The assistant director drew attention to an amendment that was required to update a post title following a recent appointment in the adults and communities directorate.

In discussion of the report the panel noted that:

- Honoraria payments were not widely used and were generally small payments where staff were providing cover for a permanent post holder for a short period of time:
- Rates of pay in Herefordshire were lower than neighbouring councils, the offer from other councils was monitored and pay was not the only factor but market supplements were used where there were difficulties recruiting to particular roles, the assistant director had delegated authority to make some additional payments to react to market forces;
- All market forces payments were attached to the post rather than the person appointed and were reviewed no later than the two year anniversary to check that the original market conditions were still in place;
- The salary ratio between the council's lowest paid staff and the chief executive's salary compared favourably with other councils and was declining.

The panel were content with the pay policy statement but requested that further details on reviews of market supplement payments and benchmarking with other councils be included in the covering report presented to Council.

#### It was agreed that:

(a) The draft pay policy statement at appendix A be recommended to full Council for approval.

#### 23. INTRODUCTION OF AN ANNUAL LEAVE PURCHASE SCHEME FOR EMPLOYEES

The assistant director people introduced the report and highlighted key points. The proposals would see council staff allowed to buy and potentially sell annual leave, with an initial six month trial limited to buying up to three days pro rata to assess the take up and impact. Use of additional leave would be subject to line manager approval and service requirements. If the trial were successful, the option to increase the numbers of days which could be purchased and to allow staff to sell some annual leave could be considered.

The decision on approval of the policy would be taken by the Chief Executive. The employment panel were being consulted as the policy would represent a change to staff terms and conditions.

In discussion of the report the panel noted that:

- Staff were currently able to carry forward five days leave pro-rata with line manager permission;
- It was important that staff took the leave they were entitled to and panel members were concerned that if the option to sell leave were to be included staff welfare should be considered and monitored;
- Feedback would be monitored from staff, line managers and trade unions to assess how well the scheme was working;
- Hoople already had a leave purchase scheme in place and felt that this was working well, a relatively small percentage of staff used it and there were specific windows when requests could be submitted to aid in planning;
- Neighbouring councils had leave purchase policies in place and Herefordshire Council should have a comparable offer;
- There was no defined notice period for leave requests but current policy stated
  that reasonable notice should be given and that the more notice given the more
  likely it was that the leave request would be approved, managers would be
  expected to manage peak periods of demand such as school holidays;
- It was important that managers be open and transparent in decision making when considering requests for additional leave.

The panel requested that the report make clear income generation was not a driver for the initiative and that there would need to be balance in the system to ensure pressure was not placed on colleagues of staff taking additional leave.

The assistant director stated that a report on the trial period would be brought back to the panel in January 2021.

#### It was agreed that:

(a) Employment Panel recommend the proposed annual leave trading scheme for Herefordshire Council employees to the Chief Executive.

The meeting ended at 10.41 am

Chairperson



Meeting:	Employment panel
Meeting date:	Wednesday 12 August 2020
Title of report:	Home Working
Report by:	Chief executive

#### Classification

Open

# **Decision type**

This is not an executive decision

#### Wards affected

(All Wards);

# **Purpose**

To seek the views of employment panel on the proposal to offer some staff the opportunity to move to home working contracts.

# Recommendation(s)

#### That:

(a) Employment panel support the proposal to offer staff the opportunity to move to home working contracts for all or part of the working week until December 2021 at which point the success of the arrangements will be reviewed by all parties. The offer will be made to staff in roles where it is possible to maintain performance, professional and customer service standards when working from home.

# **Alternative options**

 Employment panel does not support the proposal to offer staff the opportunity to move to home working contracts. This is not recommended because the council will miss the opportunity to maximise the benefits that working on digital platforms have provided for staff and the council. 2. Employment panel supports the proposal but on the basis that any variations to employment contracts are made on a permanent basis only. The benefit of this option is that it allows for more certainty in planning the council's future office accommodation needs. However, this option is not recommended because the benefits of working from home have been realised in the extraordinary circumstances of the COVID-19 pandemic. It is recommended that any variation to employment contracts should be temporary for 12-18 months in the first instance to give both employees and the council time to assess the long term suitability and implications of such a fundamental shift in working arrangements.

### **Key considerations**

- 1. Herefordshire Council directly employs 1285 staff. Of these 1285 staff, the vast majority use one of our buildings as a base for most of the working day or in between off site visits. A small number of staff in roles such as school crossing patrols work entirely in the field (estimated to be fewer than 90 staff). The council has a range of flexible working practices and policies in place which mean that before the COVID-19 pandemic some staff were able to work from home on an informal and irregular basis.
- 2. On 16 March 2020 the government asked all those staff who can work from home to do so and as a consequence from 18 March 2020 the majority of council staff have been working productively from home. For many this was the first time they had worked from home and for most managers it was the first time they had attempted to run services and manage teams remotely. Working from home has been successful for the council. The work undertaken as part of the better ways of working project (BWOW) put us in a great starting position as the vast majority of staff already had lap tops, access to internet telephony and web based meeting facilities such as WebEx.
- 3. In June 2020 the council conducted a staff survey to find out how well working from home was going from a staff perspective. The survey received a fantastic response with just under 60% of staff completing the survey. (The previous staff survey in the autumn of 2019 had a response rate of 32% which is our typical response rate). The survey showed that most survey respondents have found managing their work life balance has increased when working from home. It shows they also feel that they are as or more productive when working from home and that they have successfully managed their wellbeing. Some key findings of the survey are set out below:

Question (WFH = working from home)	Agree/ strongly agree	Disagree/ strongly disagree	Don't know
I have found working from home easy	76%	24%	-
I have space to work from home	71%	17%	12%
I have felt trusted by my manager when WFH	89%	3%	8%
I maintain regular contact with my manager when WFH	88%	5%	7%
I can manage my work life balance better when working from home	59%	21%	20%

My manager focuses on achievement & outcomes when I WFH	81%	4%	15%
I have frequently felt isolated when WFH	31%	46%	24%
I am more or as productive when WFH	85%	15%	-
I feel supported by my employer when WFH	81%	6%	13%
Number of staff indicating that after COVID-19 they would like to work from home permanently for some or all of the working week	91%	9%	-

- 4. Working from home does not suit all staff. Some are unable to work from home due to connectivity issues, lack of dedicated work space or distractions and responsibilities at home which make concentrating on work difficult or impossible. It is also appreciated that working from home can be challenging for those who may feel isolated or struggle to manage their wellbeing from home and the survey results showed that this is indeed the case for some. Whilst the council has created new resources on how to keep in touch, maintain wellbeing, manage teams remotely and work safely from home, any plans for offering home working contracts would be on a voluntary basis and the council would ensure support and guidance would be in place for staff and managers to support home working staff. The council would also pay due regard to wellbeing and ensure a team environment is replicated as much as possible.
- 5. There are a number of roles within the council where working from home is impossible or not ideal. For instance library staff will need to have a presence on site in the library and there are some 'case working' roles in occupations such as social work, legal and HR where the ability to work through scenarios and cases on an ad hoc and informal basis is not easily replicated in virtual teams. For these roles the council will be unable to invite applications to work from home or might need to put arrangements in place for a split working week, having some time at home and some dedicated team time in an office environment.
- 6. Between April 2019 and March 2020 Herefordshire Council staff claimed for a total of 1.2m work miles at a reimbursement cost of £563,000. Working from home and holding meetings with staff and customers virtually will reduce the number of work journeys, reduce the amount of time spent traveling between locations and will have a positive impact on Herefordshire Council's environmental policy commitments.
- 7. Providing office accommodation is expensive and although this has previously been viewed as an unavoidable cost, the success the council has experienced with working from home has shown that there are potential alternatives for some roles.
- 8. Given the benefits for staff, the council and the council's environmental objectives in moving to widespread home working arrangements, it is therefore proposed that subject to the views of employment panel, the Assistant Director, People works with the council's trade union representatives to develop an offer to staff to voluntarily move to a home working contract for all or part of the working week, on a temporary basis for 12 18 months. Towards the end of this time the council will work with the trade unions to assess the success of the trial and to determine the way forward which may be to move to home working contracts on a permanent basis.

- 9. To enable working from home on a contracted basis, the council will need to compensate staff for reasonable costs incurred. In accordance with HRMC guidance councils are able to compensate staff for costs such as heating and telephone calls. Broadband costs are not included because it is anticipated by HMRC that the employee would use that for their own use in any event. Should employment panel support this proposal, the precise nature of that compensation will be negotiated with the trade unions and it is anticipated that compensation will be guided by HMRC's rate of £26 a month pro rata. In addition the council will need to ensure that staff are working in a safe environment in accordance with the Health and Safety at Work Act 1974 and we will need to ensure that staff have the necessary equipment they need such as Display Screen Equipment regulations (DSE) compliant chairs and screens. It is expected that any equipment needs can be fulfilled from within the council's existing stock and that equipment would be 'loaned' to the home worker for the duration of the home working contract. Specialist equipment identified as a necessary in a risk assessment or as a 'reasonable adjustment' in accordance with the Equality Act will be provided and may need to be purchased (if not held in stock) by the council for disabled staff or those with a specific health condition. Such purchases will be considered on a case by case basis.
- 10. Currently, recruitment activity is largely being undertaken in the council via WebEx and this is proving to be a successful experience for the council and candidates. Changes in government guidance means that pre-employment checks and DBS checks in particular are being undertaken remotely and this enables us to maintain our safeguarding standards whilst complying with social distancing which keeps our staff safe. Further work needs to be undertaken to ensure that candidates are able to understand the culture of the organisation they are applying to join and that we are able to successfully induct new staff into a virtual team or a team with a mixture of home and office workers.

# **Community impact**

11. As a community leader it is important that the way in which the council approaches the health and wellbeing of its workforce is consistent with its ambitions for the health and wellbeing of the county. This proposal supports the council's corporate plan to create an agile and flexible workforce and by providing greater workplace flexibility for employees, this proposal is a key tool in helping our staff maintain healthy lives in and outside of work.

# **Environmental Impact**

12. Working from home using digital platforms will decrease the number of home to work journeys at peak times on Herefordshire roads and the number of journeys that take place during the day. The last 5 months has demonstrated that most meetings and events can be successfully held on virtual platforms and having large numbers of staff working remotely from home will help maintain the momentum and keep digital the default option for meetings. This is key to reducing the number of car journeys that take place during the working day which between April 2019 and March 2020 amounted to over 1.2 million miles at a direct cost of over £500k. Reducing home to work car journeys and travel during the working day will support the council's environmental policy commitments by reducing the council's carbon emissions and helping to improve the air quality within Herefordshire.

# **Equality duty**

13. Under section 149 of the Equality Act 2010, the 'general duty' on public authorities is set out as follows:

A public authority must, in the exercise of its functions, have due regard to the need to -

- (a) eliminate discrimination, harassment, victimisation and any other conduct that is prohibited by or under this Act;
- (b) advance equality of opportunity between persons who share a relevant protected characteristic and persons who do not share it;
- (c) foster good relations between persons who share a relevant protected characteristic and persons who do not share it.
- 14. The public sector equality duty (specific duty) requires us to consider how we can positively contribute to the advancement of equality and good relations, and demonstrate that we are paying 'due regard' in our decision making in the design of policies and in the delivery of services. We do not believe that this decision will have a negative impact on our equality duty. However, we will monitor the equality considerations during this trail period and conduct an Equality Impact assessment on those taking part so that we can evidence that this proposal does not disproportionally impact on any group of staff that share a protected characteristic.
- 15. An impact assessment is conducted to understand how service changes will impact on users, and specifically people who have protected characteristics. It does not mean that services cannot change, but the impact of those changes need to be considered as part of the decision making process. The assessment will also outline any mitigation that could reduce any negative impacts.
- 16. Giving staff the opportunity to work from home on a contracted basis would support the council's equality objectives for its workforce. In the staff survey conducted in June 2020, 42% of respondents said they were able to manage their mental health better when working from home, 53% of the respondents were able to better manage their physical health when working from home and 59% of respondents were able to manage their work life balance better. We will look at the diversity makeup of the staff that responded to the survey and gather further evidence as the project progresses to ensure that the respondents reflect the make-up of our staff.

# **Resource implications**

- 17. The proposal to invite staff to move to home working contracts will reduce spend on our office accommodation and the costs of business travel. The scale of the savings is not possible to gauge with any degree of accuracy until the number of staff who choose to work from home is known. For the purposes of being able to evaluate the potential costs and savings of this proposal, the following assumptions have been made:
  - 50% of staff will move to working from home contracts from September 2020 until December 2021
  - Staff are reimbursed at the HMRC rate of £26 per month for working from home.
  - The council spent £563,670 reimbursing staff for business miles between April 2019 and March 2020. It is assumed the progress the council has made in making meetings with staff and customers digital by default and in person by exception that the number of work journeys will also reduce by 50%

 The need for office accommodation will reduce and in the first instance, the lease on Elgar House will be terminated. Leasing and maintaining Elgar House costs the council £205,000 a year. The savings from this are included in other plans and have not be included in the table below to avoid any possibility of double counting those savings.

Revenue or Capital cost of project (indicate R or C)	2020/21	2021/22	2021/22	Future Years	Total
	£000	£000	£000	£000	£000
£26 per month for 642 staff. (R)					
(26 x 642 x X months)	116	150			266
TOTAL	116	150			266

Funding streams (indicate whether base budget / external / grant / capital borrowing)	2020/21	2021/22	2022/21	Future Years	Total
	£000	£000	£000	£000	£000
Savings from potential 50% reduction in business mileage.	164	211			375
TOTAL	164	211			375

For the avoidance of doubt, 50% of staff moving to a home working contract is not a target and the tables below show the impact on revenue budget and funding stream if the take up rate was significantly lower at 20%.

Revenue or Capital cost of project (indicate R or C)	2020/21	2021/22	2022/21	Future Years	Total
	£000	£000	£000	£000	£000
£26 per month for 257 staff. (R)					
(26 x 257 <i>X</i> months)	46	60			106
TOTAL	46	60			106

Funding streams (indicate whether base budget / external / grant / capital borrowing)	2020/21	2021/22	2022/21	Future Years	Total
	£000	£000	£000	£000	£000
Savings from potential 20% reduction in business mileage.	65	84			149
TOTAL	0.5				440
TOTAL	65	84			149

# **Legal Implications**

- 18. Paragraph 4.9.32 states that the Employment Panel will be a consultee on overall employment terms and conditions (including policies) to be determined by the Head of Paid Service.
- 19. Where a business employs homeworkers, it should ensure that contracts of employment reflect the changes involved in working at home and any additional obligations involved for the protection of both the employee and employer.
- 20. It is recommended that a homeworking policy should be developed which covers the employer/employees responsibilities fully in relation to the following areas: Health and Safety, Home Insurance/Mortgage/ Rental Agreement requirements, Home Working Contracts/Particulars (to be amended), Data Protection, Tax Implications, Equipment/

Technology, Work patterns/breaks, and clauses regarding attendance at offices for training or if there are any other employment issues.

- 21. The Local Authority should have detailed appendices attached to the Home Working policies regarding Health and Safety checks which are required to be carried out and for equipment to be checked, because as the employer we have the health and safety responsibilities towards employees.
- 22. It is also important that line managers and employees are clear of their responsibilities and that policies which are relevant to non-homeworking employees are also applicable to home working employees to ensure that there is fairness and to prevent any grievances or potential claims.

### Risk management

23.

Risk / opportunity	Mitigation
Staff who work from home on a contracted basis may feel isolated and their mental and or physical health could suffer.	The council will strengthen the wide variety of resources that have been produced to support staff who are working from home. These include guidance for establishing a routine, taking breaks, establishing a work life balance, keeping in touch and how to seek help if needed. The council will further mitigate this risk by making the move to home working contracts voluntary and those staff who have not found the experience to be positive are able to remain on their current contracts.
Working from home has proved successful during a pandemic crisis. There is a risk that the same benefits will not be realised when the council is operating 'business as usual'.	By making the offer on a temporary basis for 12-18 months, the council and employees have an opportunity to review how well we can work from home during business as usual before committing to any permanent changes.
Employees who choose to work from home will not fully appreciate the implications for their personal tax, insurance or mortgage positions	The council will work with the trade unions to ensure that staff have all the necessary information they need before committing to a home working contract.
Managers may struggle to manage staff who are working from home	Resources and support will be made available to managers to support them to manage remote teams.
Recruiting new staff into virtual teams will be more difficult.	The council will work with the recruitment team to find new ways to convey the culture of the organisation to prospective candidates. Induction process will be

adjusted to manage new starters who join virtual teams.

#### Consultees

- 24. The council has surveyed staff on their experiences of working from home and the outcome is detailed in paragraph 3 above. The outcome of that survey has given the council confidence that an offer to move to a working from home contract would be widely welcomed by staff.
- 25. The proposal was discussed with the trade unions at the Joint Partnership Forum (JPF) meeting on 29 July 2020. The discussions have been cautiously positive and the trade unions are keen to work with the council on the detail of any offer. The trade unions have also indicted they would consult with their members before formally indicating their support or otherwise for the proposals.

# **Appendices**

None.

# **Background papers**

None identified.